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EAR-1(2) COMMITTEE'S PRIORITIES AND PROCEDURES; PRESENTATIONS FROM
COUNTY ADMINISTRATIVE AGENCIES (ORIENTATION WORKSHOP BY
THE OFFICE OF ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT)

CHAIR GUZMAN: . . . (gavel) . . . The meeting on the Economic Development, Energy, and
Agriculture, and Recreation Committee will come to order. The time is 1:30 p.m. on Tuesday,
March 12, 2013. Before we begin I'd like to ask anyone in the gallery or on the floor to please
turn off any vibrating or cell phones that would make noise and so on so forth. I'd like to also
introduce those Members on the Committee, starting to my left would be Vice-Chair of the
Committee, Robert Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR GUZMAN: We have Stacy Crivello who's excused. Elle Cochran.
COUNC1LMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR GUZMAN: We have Mike White who's excused. And Chair of the Council, Gladys Baisa.
COUNC1LMEMBER BAISA: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR GUZMAN: And Councilmember Mike Victorino.
COUNC1LMEMBER VICTORINO: Aloha and good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Good afternoon. We have here today also to assist on our Committee Staff is
Committee Secretary, Pauline Martins, as well as Legislative Analyst, Josiah Nishita. And we
also have from the Administrative side, Teena Rasmussen, the Director of Office of the
Economic Development. Good afternoon. I'd like to check in with our District Offices which
would be this afternoon in Hana. We have Dawn Lono.
MS. LONO: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR GUZMAN: We also have from our District Office in Lanai, Denise Fernandez.
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MS. FERNANDEZ: Good afternoon, Chair. This is Denise at the Lanai Office.
CHAIR GUZMAN: And from Molokai District Office, Ella Alcon.
MS. ALCON: Good afternoon, Chair. This is Ella Alcon on Molokai.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay, just as a little preliminary. Anyone in the Chambers who's willing and
wanting to testify, please sign up in the lobby. Those in the remote areas, you can sign up with
the Council Staff. Also, testimony is limited to items on the agenda and pursuant to the Rules of
Council, testifiers will be limited to three minutes per item and one minute to conclude. When
you do testify, please state your name and the organization that you represent. Mr. Nishita, is
there anybody here to testify?
MR. NISHITA: Mr. Chair, there's no one here to testify in the Chamber.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay, thank you. What about in Hana District Office? Ms. Lono, is there anyone
there that is ready to testify?
MS. LONO: The Hana Office has no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Also, Ms. Fernandez, from Lanai District Office, is there anyone there
that's willing to testify?
MS. FERNANDEZ: The Lanai Office has no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Also, Ms. Alcon, from Molokai, is there anyone there that is ready to
testify?
MS. ALCON: There is no one here waiting to testify.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. With that being said there's no person that is signed up to testify. Is
there anyone in the gallery that is willing and wanting to testify? I see none, so with no, without
any further objections, Twill close public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Members, we have on the item for today's agenda the Committee's
Priorities and Procedures; Presentations from the County Administrative Agencies (Orientation
Workshop by the Office of Economic Development). These are updates but, I think, all of us are
excited to hear and learn about and what's been going on in the various entities and agencies
under the Economic Development Office. Pursuant to Rule 7(B) of the Rules of Council, the
Committee intends to have an orientation workshop conducted by the Office of Economic
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Development. The workshop may cover such topics as office administration, business
development in Maui County, and updates on the Economic Development Revolving Fund.
Okay, so, at this time do we need to take a short recess?
MS. RASMUSSEN: I just have a couple comments. . . (inaudible). . .
CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay, go ahead, Ms. Rasmussen.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay, so, good afternoon, Chair Guzman, and Council members. I want to just
thank you for inviting us this afternoon. Our subject today for this informational workshop is
business development within Maui County. Typically when an informational presentation is
made for you, you're hearing from one group about their individual programs. And we decided
to try something totally new and different. We called in our largest grantees that work in this
field of business development and we asked them to collaborate on this presentation. So, our
goal is to show a much broader picture of what it takes to grow an economy and because of these
strong partnerships Maui continues to be a leader in economic innovation. So, we will be
introducing our guests as we go through the PowerPoint. And so, if we could just set up that
would be great.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Okay, thank you. So, we will take a brief recess for the Chambers to be set. Thank
you. . . . (gavel) . . .
RECESS:

1:38 p.m.

RECONVENE: 1:40 p.m.

CHAIR GUZMAN: . . . (gavel) . . . The EAR Committee shall now reconvene. Are you ready to
proceed?
. . . BEGIN PRESENTATION . . .

MS. RASMUSSEN: Yes. Thank you. Our Maui County Office of Economic Development has an
exceptionally important role within our community. And that is to watch over, promote, and help
shape and grow Maui's economy. We have 14 staff members in total. We have six sector
specialists, four staff in our Business Resource Centers on Molokai and Maui, and a grant
specialist, and three fiscal and administrative personnel. If you look at the general excise tax
statistics, Maui County at its peak in 2007 was a $6.5 billion economy. At the depth of the
recession, we dropped to a $5 billion economy. In 2007, when things were booming, our
unemployment insurance rate was only 2.8 percent for the County. At the depth of the recession,
our unemployment rate zoomed up to 8.2 percent. Certainly, you can see why a staff of
14 people cannot possibly carry out all the tasks it takes to monitor and grow an economy. It
takes many partners. And this is the message we want to bring to you today by collaborating on
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this presentation. We want to show you the strategic economic development team we have in
Maui County, who are all in their unique way working on business development. The Maui
County Farm Bureau, our partner, to attract and retain farmers and ranchers and promote
agriculture. Maui Economic Development Board, our partner, to attract, retain and grow high
technology industries and prepare residents for STEM careers in Maui County. ME0 Business
Development Center, our partner, to attract, train, and nurture small business startups and provide
micro loans. And finally, the Maui Visitors Bureau, our partner, in growing our visitor industry
and promoting the Maui brand in domestic and international markets. All of these partners work
with our office to create Maui Strategic Economic Development Team. As you can see by the
nature of the arrows in this graphic, we are not working independently but instead working
together. We don't compete. We don't have turf wars. Instead, we cooperate and we collaborate
throughout the year. The way our office interfaces with these partners is we consult and advise
and strategize on a myriad of projects and issues. We refer leads and opportunities to our
partners. We promote collaboration and take particular care that we are not duplicating efforts
within our County with precious County funding. We assist with policy and roadblocks that
might arise within the County or the State. We partner for funding opportunities and help our
partners leverage those County funds into more funding. We work to assure that our County
funds are being used to create real and measurable economic growth and impact. And we are
always cognizant of making sure that we are covering all three of our islands, Lanai, Molokai,
and Maui, with our program. Each of us has organized our presentation today within three
activities. That is to attract business, to grow business, and to retain business. So, I'd first like to
introduce Warren Watanabe, who is the Executive Director of the Maui County Farm Bureau, our
partner to attract and retain farmers and ranchers and promote agriculture.
MR. WATANABE: Thank you, Teena. The Maui County Farm Bureau recognizes that the average age
of farmers in Hawaii is 60. This is a huge concern as we look to increase our self-sufficiency
and productivity in agriculture. We have implemented several programs to encourage the
younger generation into careers in agriculture. Our Ag in the Classroom program targets all
interested second grade classes with a lesson on seeds and culminates with an interactive field
day at Maui Tropical Plantation. This field day was just held this past Thursday and Friday with
nearly a thousand students. We also support the 4-H Livestock program at the Upcountry Fair
and the 4-H Molokai Fair. We partner with the Office of Economic Development on both of
these programs. The Ag and Natural Resources Day at the UN Maui College, a partnership with
the Maui Economic Development Board, and UN Maui College, Ag and Natural Resources
Department, is a career day event with breakout sessions on specific ag topics and career
choices. The educative program is a program partnering with the Maui Economic Development
Board to promote agricultural science by providing teachers with farm tours, workshops, a
library of equipment and materials, and internships in agriculture. Agritourism is a growing
sector of ag. Partnering with the Maui Visitors Bureau is a natural in promoting farm tours and
other related events. Agritourism provides an opportunity for interested operations and
opportunity to enhance your financial stability. Kaanapali Fresh's inaugural event last year
sponsored by the Kaanapali Beach Resort Association brought together farmers and chefs
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highlighting local products in a culinary experience. Key to this event is to enhance mutual
business relationships between producers and chefs. Growing Future Farmers is a partnership
with participating restaurants, which contribute one dollar from each grown on Maui salad sold
to this fund. Funds will be awarded to newer or to enhance existing operations. Some of the
participating restaurants that took part in this program were Hula Grill, Flatbread, Humu at
Grand Wailea, Duke's, I' o, Pacific'0, and Ko at the Fairmont Kea Lani. We also partner with
the Office of Economic Development on events such as the Maui County Ag Festival, Lahaina
Plantation Days, Maui Onion Festival, and the Bicentennial of Coffee Industry in Hawaii. These
events encourage increased sales and recognition of our Maui and Molokai products. The annual
Maui County Ag Festival brings together the ag sectors and allies in a single event to showcase
and demonstrate the importance of ag to our residents and visitors. Maui County Farm Bureau is
supporting Molokai's Coffees of Hawaii 20-year celebration later this week. The Maui Food
Innovation Center, a partnership between Maui County Farm Bureau and UH Maui College, is
scheduled to open in 2014 and will provide our commercial producers, the opportunity to create
value added products with surplus or lower grade products that should not be placed into the
fresh market. This will provide our producers the ability to utilize nearly all of their production
and increase their viability. Maui County Farm Bureau has for decades coordinated the
Horticulture exhibit at the Maui Fair showcasing the wide variety of produce and flowers from
our commercial producers and home gardeners. Grown on Maui is a trademark established with
the Office of Economic Development during former Mayor Linda Lingle's term. The goal is to
increase the market share of our local producers. Through our commodity groups, professional
development of the farmers and ranchers are broadened with workshops such as Coffee Cupping
and Livestock and Pasture Management. Improvements and new equipment at a Kula Vacuum
Cooling Plant grows and retains our produce industry by extending shelf life and quality of their
products. We have partnered with the Maui Police Department, the Prosecutor's Office, the
Office of the State Attorney General, and Monsanto to form an Ag Watch program to combat ag
theft and trespassing. We provide legislative monitoring and advocacy for our producers on
Maui, Molokai, and Lanai on the Federal, State, and County levels. Water infrastructure
availability and affordability along with proper land use policies are critical to the success of
agriculture. Environmental stewardship issues, such as EPA rules, buyer security plans, such as
import replacement and the proper staffing of inspectors, benefits the entire community.
Prevention or in certain cases management of invasive species such as fireweed and access deer
will protect and increase the viability of agriculture. Thank you. And now, it is my pleasure to
introduce Jeanne Skog, President and CEO of the Maui Economic Development Board, and
Leslie Wilkins, Vice President. MEDB is our partner to attract, retain, and grow high technology
industries, and prepare residents for STEM careers in Maui County.
MS. SKOG: Thank you, Warren. And thank you, Committee, for this opportunity to share some of
what we are doing at Maui Economic Development Board. We're really pleased to be part of
this County team and before I go into my presentation just want to make a comment that
attraction, assistance with growth and retention, are all simultaneous functions of all of our
operations. As we reach to...out to businesses, existing and new, or as businesses reach us, we
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inform them about our community values as expressed in the Focus Maui Nui and most recently,
in the Maui General Plan update. They provide the framework for our interactions with business.
The many businesses we have worked with want to be good neighbors, so we provide guidance
on practices that are acceptable and on those that should be modified or dropped. We target
technology sectors that are natural strengths for Maui County, such as clean energy or sectors
that we built into strengths such as information technology. Just a little more on Space
Situational Awareness. The U.S. tracks over 16,000 objects in space right now. With the
dramatic global increase in commercial activity in space, knowing where these objects are is
critically important to us and other space faring nations from both a national and economic
security perspective. Haleakala is a key site for tracking those objects. The Maui R&T Park is
an asset...the Zoning Ordinance, robust connectivity is home now to a cluster of information
technology companies and projects. On a broader scale, we promote Maui County strength as a
demonstration site for innovations such as the very extensive Hitachi island grid project that is
ramping up right now. We seek companies that have potential for growth and for creating jobs
from administrative to technical careers to those jobs requiring advanced degrees. Wages from
the technical sectors average 80,000 per year. During the recession, most of the companies
remained stable or grew. In 2012, according to DBEDT and DILR, these sectors contributed
$330 million to Maui County's economy. This growth represents both an opportunity and a
challenge, and Leslie will be showing some of those activity.
MS. WILKINS: Thank you, Jeanne. This opportunity means that all of us working together need to
invest in developing our technical workforce. MEDB is preparing over 11,500 Maui County
students each year to either go on for higher education or go directly into the workforce.
Qualified teachers are required to teach our needed technical workforce. Over the past five
years, we have provided professional development training to more than 520 teachers helping to
build critical science, technology, engineering, and math teaching capacity in Maui County
schools. Attracting national buzz lately are two new MEDB original STEM programs.
STEMworks launched and filed 2011, builds off a decade of success in the EAST program.
STEMworks is a yearlong course serving students in every Maui County public high school and
Molokai, Kihei, and Maui Waena Intermediate schools. It plans this year from some NSF
funding to expand it to all middle schools. Our second is Island Energy Inquiry. It is the first
clean energy curriculum in the State. Sixty-four hundred students throughout our County have
participated this year alone in this emerging program. MEDB continues to secure industry
standards software and training for every classroom. Examples include GIS by ESRI, Google
SketchUp, computer aided design, and a suite of creative media tools. MEDB's public/private
fundraising has brought in $8.5 million to Maui County's STEM Education and Workforce
Development over the past five years. This has leveraged the County's investment by more than
10 to 1 enabling a reach of...a five-year reach to more than 61,000 students and teachers in our
County.
MS. SKOG: Our Toolbox for outreach includes websites. Every single prospect we have met with has
looked at our website before our meetings. Over 4,600 visit our website each month and
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increasingly social media is a must in nurturing economic development relationships.
Conferences and exhibitions have been very productive making hundreds aware of Maui
County's technical capabilities, and generally building on Terryl's work at the Maui Visitors
Bureau to publicize Maui County as a place for surf, sun, and science. National Space
Symposium in Colorado Springs, for example, is a premier national conference on space policy.
It is also ideally timed on the calendar for drawing registrations to our AMOS Conference. Our
work continues to open international opportunities with Japan through Hitachi, Japan's Space
Fund, Keio University, and Korea, and also with Europe through the AMOS Conference. MEDB
is a portal in Maui County and as such we receive and do more than 20 briefings throughout the
year, including in the past year to National Geographic Society, Office of Naval Research,
Congressional Representatives, and even mechanical engineering graduate students and faculty
from MIT. We now have a brief video about really the AMOS Conference, but it represents a
microcosm of our facilitating business opportunities around astronomy and Space Situational
Awareness in Maui County bringing business visitors to our island and advancing career
pathways for our children.
. . . begin video . . .
I believe that this is the premier technical conference for Space Situational Awareness in
the world Well if you just look around you, everything happens. It happens in a
seamless manner—the way you transition people from point to point, the opportunities to
network, the opportunities to attend various sessions. I would say if you don 't meet the
right people at AVIOS it your own fault. The opportunity is there—the social
opportunities, the business opportunities, the technical opportunities, lots of chances to
interact with folks from all across the community. The folks that are here are all the
decision makers in the acquisition community as well as the buying community and the
using community. So, from a standpoint where I have a product and I want to benefit the
warfighter, this is the right place to be. SSA underpins everything we do in space
operations... everything The representation by our distinguished business, major
aerospace companies as well as national labs in academia, is just one indicator of the
relevance here of the AMOS Conference. The AMOS Conference pulls together some of
the key stakeholders in the Space Situational Awareness community. They're all pulled
here together for four days of intense technical conversations. It gives our company,
which a lot of people don't realize is the second largest defense contractor in the world,
an opportunity to show some experiences and some capabilities that we have that we
normally don't get an opportunity to do. I think this is a good idea to get as much
specialist in a single conference, to get and decide the startup strategies, common
strategies to face a problem. So, when you're at school or at a university, you look at
things the way you're taught, and when you're talking to the people, you'll see, hey, there
are other options. There are other ways to solve a problem or to see problems so that
very interesting The question that I would have and what I have learned is it not
enough to think different, but we have to act different. This AIVIOS Conference has
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become almost a family environment so you're now meshing business with families and
it's a tighter union and a bond that you just can't get anywhere else. I think the
environment and the locale of Maui really help you to collaborate and get together with
the people that are in the SSA community to think of some new and innovative ideas for
the future. These are tough times and everybody is watching the bottom line; however,
what you want to be doing in these kinds of times is growing business. And how do you
grow the business if you don't understand what, where the technology is going, where the
opportunities are? It's a good investment even in tough economic times. One of the
goals today is to let students see science in action. We are living in a technologically
important world Technology ...the importance of technology in our everyday lives and in
our careers grows every day, and we want the students to see that and to see what we're
doing Since we have 300 students, middle through high school, come through in two
separate sessions, to meet with Dr. Leroy Chiao, who's ...an astronaut who flew on three
space shuttle missions and commanded one space station expedition. I, myself, am an
Akatnai intern alum, and so I had the opportunity to network at a very young age. And I
see the importance of getting an early start and early exposure in a science technology
and engineering and math fields. AFRL is expanding their K through 12 outreach and
MEDB is helping us do that. MFDB has a lot of partnerships in the community. They've
worked with the local school districts, and they've worked with a lot of the teachers and
they're helping us to help the teachers. Two of our nation's leading supporting Space
Situational Awareness are located here on the island of Maui--the Maui Space
Surveillance Complex and the Maui High Performance Computing Center .. I think
anytime you get a chance to, you know, come to someplace that this beautiful but also
has that kind of history with the Space Surveillance with the work they've been doing up
on the mountain for so long, yeah, you canY really put a price tag on it. Also supporting
the nation with a technology and the capability on this island that, I think, is really
important. It a national asset. But having it in Maui provides the opportunity for
everyone in the community to come together, develop a special bond and a special sense
of community within the Space Situational Awareness marketplace. Bringing us all here
at the same time every year, with the same focus, same sense of purpose, really benefits
the community, but the nation as a whole.
. . . end video . . .

MS. SKOG: I hope you get from that how much really the setting contributes to the productivity of the
meeting. Those who attend the conference talk in the evaluations a lot about how the hospitality,
not just of our group, but really of the hotel and the natural surroundings really is conducive to
almost a retreat like setting around Space Situational Awareness. Most of our time is devoted to
one-on-one assistance to business. We work to tailor solutions to unique needs of each client.
We connect them to our network and facilitate teaming arrangements between larger, more
experienced companies with smaller emerging ventures. Examples of introductions include
introductions to minority owned or veteran owned businesses. Our technical assistance includes
-9-

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT, ENERGY, AGRICULTURE,
AND RECREATION COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
March 12, 2013

workshops and social media. In the past year alone, we presented 33 workshops and meet-ups,
which attracted 670 participants. At the request of Molokai businesses, we worked with OED's
Jennifer Hopkins to bring these workshops to Molokai and really hope to do more based on the
requests that we've gotten from them. We do respond to all inquiries for assistance. In this
process ,we are pleased to be able to refer startups to the Core Four and Micro Loan programs of
ME0 where we felt they would be best served.
MS. WILKINS: It takes a menu of programs to grow and sustain a homegrown ready talent pool to
support our company's growth plans. We provide job shadowing opportunities to more than
1,300 Maui County students each year, including Molokai and Lanai. We transport annually 200
students to the telescopes to see the activities on Haleakala. Mentoring is a key strategy and
through e-mentoring and professional societies, we matched 200 University of Hawaii students
with industry mentors on an annual basis. Internships - they are a particular value.., companies
like the specialized help and a chance to cultivate the skills of potential future employees, while
interns often result in full-time hires. Interns, of course, benefit from the mentoring, getting
some pay, real work skills that they can actually put on a novice resume. We arranged 137
college and high school internships over the past five years and over 65 of those have turned into
full-time employment. Keeping connected with our students and seasoned professionals on the
mainland is another key strategy to growing a stable Maui workforce. Through well developed
relationships with the universities that have a high percentage of Hawaii students, we collected
more than 200 resumes last year to help fill the new 60 positions that came online at the Tech
Park through Logitech contract alone.
MS. SKOG: The companies we help to sustain their activities here through consultations are really at a
different stage when we're talking about sustaining the business. Here connections to investors,
traditional capital, introductions to new possible partners for larger contract competitions,
publicity on the national and international stage through exhibitions, links to export opportunities
all come into play for more established companies seeking sustainability. Companies tell us that
one of the greatest values we bring to them is our network of businesses, government partners,
service providers, funders, workforce, and other community connections grown over the past 30
years. I end with this photo because in the end it's really about our home, our island community,
and the people helping people here live and thrive in our County. We'd be happy to take
questions later and now it's my pleasure to introduce Lyn McNeff, CEO, of the Maui Economic
Opportunity. Lyn.
MS. McNEFF: Good afternoon. MEO Business Development Center is defined by three basic services:
training, technical assistance to entrepreneurs, and access to capital. Individuals have a skill, a
craft, or a business idea but do not know how to start or operate a business. The Core Four
business planning class is a six-week course instructing individuals on how to start a business,
compliance with laws and regulations for businesses, and the various aspects necessary to be
successful in a business. ME0 partnership with OED enables financial tuition assistance for
individuals that would otherwise not be able to afford the business planning classes. The Maui
-
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County Resource Center is our primary referral source for the Core Four classes. For individuals
that are starting up their business, they are able to find help at the Resource Center for necessary
licensing, business registration, tax information, and specific training needs such as QuickBooks.
The Maui Visitors Bureau utilizes the organizations to promote events support local businesses,
full of the Maui County business attraction, retention, and growth are enhanced with the Visitor
Bureau promotional and marketing programs. The partnership with Maui County Farm Bureau
enables students from the business planning course to continue more specific business training if
they are restaurant entrepreneurs. Also, the Farm Bureau is a valuable resource in helping
businesses seeking to promote their local made food products through the agricultural festivals.
Maui Economic Development Board allows business planning students to receive more specific
marketing training with their social media boot camp and other special workshops that MEDB
offers. The research and analysis on economic issues that MEDB affords the entrepreneurs in the
business planning classes and those with micro loans is an important tool in having the business
remain viable and grow. Credit counseling is also provided for individuals who have poor credit
or no credit at all. MEO's micro loan program offers loans to those individuals that do not have
access to conventional loans from banks. At the Core Four graduation or otherwise known as
Banker's Night, bankers from all four major banks volunteer their time to critique and offer
suggestions on the students' individual business plans that they developed in the Core Four
classes. This may be the first positive interaction that the students have with a banker. ME0
gives entrepreneurs access to capital through three loan funds. We have the Bank of Hawaii
Community Reinvestment Act Fund, the USDA Intermediary Relending Program, and the Agape
Foundation for the residents of Lanai, where seven loans from these funds have been made to
Lanai residents totaling 180,000. Funds are available for residents on all three islands to borrow
for small business startup or expansion. After successful paying off their initial loan, an
expansion loan may be requested. MEO's loan fund manage continue to provide technical
assistance to Core Four graduates and micro loan recipients. It is this one-on-one support that
assists new, small businesses to be successful. ME0 has helped over 710 enterprises with loans
of more than 4.6 million to residents on all three islands. This includes 35 loans on Molokai and
seven loans on Lanai. We have created 900...created or retained 951 jobs. Of the 951 jobs, 691
are minority owned, and 457 are female owned. Eight of the ten businesses that receive financial
assistance from ME0 remain viable two years after the initial loan assistance. The national
average is two out ten small businesses are still in business after two years. It is my honor to
introduce Terryl Vend, Executive Director, of the Maui Visitors Bureau, our partner in growing
our visitor industry and promoting the Maui brand in domestic at the international markets.
MS. VENCL: Thank you, Lyn. Aloha, Mr. Chairman, Council members, and guests. So, if the mission
for the Maui Visitors Bureau is to drive visitors to our islands for the purpose of keeping people
employed, keeping Maui Nui financially healthy, we feel a responsibility to always be on our
game. We analyze what works and what doesn't. And almost everything we do can be qualified
and tracked. When I think in terms of attracting visitors, we have three islands with three
different messages. Here you see examples of some of our advertising. You will recall that last
year we talked about having done some focus groups and some research on marketing and
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branding. This is what came out of that. Maui is felt by our visitors and our guests to be
captivating. They tell us that, that word comes from the fact that we have so many choices on
this island and, of course, the natural beauty also adds to the whole fact of being captivating. But
they love the fact that there's lots of things to do and you don't have to spend days doing it.
Molokai is found to be what we call enlightening. And the reason for that is that people who
want to go to Molokai are interested in learning about the culture. Where better than on the
island of Molokai? And for Lanai, they felt embraced when they were on Lanai. It's a small
island, few people, and if anything is going on, on that island the entire island is there.
Therefore, they felt much like an ohana. Our ad campaign you might remember has won the
State award called the Pele Award last year for being the best in the State. It seems to be
resonating well with our potential visitors and we show these campaigns through publications
such as Conde Nast, Travel and Leisure, Bon Appetit, that obviously connects our culinary and
farming to our community, and other travel publications. There are online banners that pop up
when certain key words are typed in by people looking for a place to vacation. And, of course,
our social media. We also have brand new video as well for training the travel agents and for
commercials. We depend on our public relations department whose job it is to share stories and
bylines for our islands in our publications, in newsprint and in blogging. Additionally, we use
radio and TV when it's affordable and then on island press trips, meaning we bring them here,
and off island media blitz's where we go there. We also have travel trade that's all about the
agents and the wholesalers who sell our islands. This is done through intense training programs
with both the wholesalers and airline reservationists. We also bring them here to visit our islands
and then, of course, we do off-island training and awareness programs. Those are programs such
as some of our Council members experienced last year. When we talk about growth, expansion
depends on markets and trends. We gotta fish where the fish are. We must base that on good
research about demographics and economies. Here is the recent expansion as it relates to today's
economy. Arrivals and expenditures are up across the board. Airlift is up. Length of stay has
always been and remains eight-plus days. That's the highest in the State. Our job is to build the
demand where it's needed and against the competition. Being creative and constantly refreshing
the message is imperative. One new thing that we did this year to show how we partner together
is that we teamed up with HVCB and MEDB, and we brought over writers to the Kapalua Wine
and Food Festival. And their job was to not see just the usual hotels and the places where they
might have conferences, but we took them to places like the observatory, the bio-diesel. We
showed them energy progression. And through doing that, we had months of print and blogging
after they had left our island. One second... I'm sorry. Creating awareness is key and doing it in
many different ways is key. If you wait for them to knock on your door, you won't find success.
You've gotta go knock on theirs. Developing markets are one of those items that we're
constantly monitoring especially now. These are great numbers against a very small base, but
airlift is being added very often in those countries, and we will continue to work to build demand
and awareness of Maui Nui in any country who shows an interest in our communities. Here's a
look at January of this year. The trend continues. Everything is up. Please note the comment at
the bottom of the slide. It has been said that as the visitor—and I didn't say this by the way—as
the visitor industry continues to succeed, it drives success to all sectors of our economy. We've
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seen it over and over again. It takes a healthy visitor industry to support a larger healthy
economy. So, now let's talk about retention. We tracked them, we grow them, but we gotta keep
'ern. While Maui enjoys a 67 percent repeat visitor and a 98 percent satisfaction rating, keeping
those ratings takes work. And it frankly lies squarely on the shoulders of those who provide the
experience in Maui Nui. We must keep providing an experience in a vacation or in a conference
that can be realized by the potential guest. One of the things that we do to help provide that
experience is to look for ways to mingle our residents and our visitors. Both sides of that coin
seem to love learning about each other. We all know the experience, accommodations and
activities, but growing right now is a request and an interest in our small towns and businesses.
They are a wonderful experience for our visitor. ME0 and their entrepreneurial opportunities
offer help for moms and pops to spring up and not only provide a chance to purchase goods to
visitors but to connect directly with local residents. Events and festivals have proven to be a
successful way to do just that...the mix and mingle. Here are a couple of samples. Kaanapali
Fresh was mentioned earlier. They work with our Farm Bureau, our farmers, our chefs, to
produce a world class culinary event, so much that this year Kaanapali Fresh was chosen by the
HTA to be their kickoff event to the following weeks, Hawaii Food and Wine Festival on Oahu.
Of course, our well known sporting events such as the Maui Marathon, Hyundai Golf
Tournament, and EA Basketball Tournament are all great, wonderful winners for Maui. Due to
the success of the Friday night town parties, I just completed the opportunity, and we're on board
with the largest Japan packager and wholesaler to set up small town tours in small numbers
designed to bring visitors to the small towns and support the local businesses. Those tours begin
on April et . Keeping Maui Nui top of mind is our mantra at MVB. Keeping Maui Nui fresh is
imperative. We do that through 300,000 consumer newsletters. Now mind you those are all
people who opted in. They want to see it. We don't just send it. There's a quarterly message
from Maui that you folks also receive which speaks to what's new and what's happening in
Maui. That message is sent to all who read, write, blog, or book us. We have already added to
our next, in the social media area, a specifically designed program for qualified bloggers to our
islands. So, you see it takes a village. Everyone in these islands has a stake in economic
development. We're all part and parcel to success. We all work with each other and it takes all
of us to provide the experience so loved by our guests. Here is our latest sampling of what Maui
Nui has to offer.
. . . begin video . . .
Warm tropical waters, whales leaping from the sea, brilliant sunshine, white sand
beaches, emerald green rain forests, quiet streams, crystal clear pools and plunging
waterfalls, quaint upcountry towns, and the warmth of people as spontaneous and
welcoming as rainbows. The island of Maui, a destination as captivating as it is
surprising. Extend your time in our tropical paradise Visit Maui's sister islands of
Molokai and Lanai. Details at visitmaui.com
. . . end video . . .
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MS. RASMUSSEN: That was a great video. So, I'm Teena Rasmussen again. I'm finishing up this
presentation. We wanted to leave you with some things that are on the horizon. We have some
very exciting and innovative new ventures that are either in the works or are already in place.
And also some of them will be included in our upcoming budget that will be presented later in
the month. I want to first talk about the film industry. I'm sure you have heard recently that we
had Maui Film Studios, LLC open up on our island through our film office and the leadership of
Harry Donenfeld, our Film Commissioner. We've working closely with the studio to not only
bring projects but also to work on starting a workforce pipeline of trained, creative media
experts. MEDB is doing this in middle schools through their STEMworks program. There is a
creative media program taking place, and now through our office, our film office, we are
working with UHMC and their newly hired instructor Jess Cole to develop a new creative media
program. Next, we have I'm sure some of you have read about the grant that we recently gave to
the Maui Axis Deer Co-op to determine the feasibility of having USDA inspected hunts so that
the deer meat can be used and sold. And Maui Cattle Company is cooperating with that and they
will be the marketing arm. So, we're very excited to see how that venture plays out. Also back
in 2011, our office paid for the first ever Olive Growing Workshop. An expert was brought in
from the mainland, talked about how to grow olives, the potential, the kinds of elevation zones
they would work in. At that time of that workshop, there were about 2,000 trees planted on our
island. Today, there are approximately 10,000 trees. They're expecting the first harvest in about
the next 18 months, and the farmers are working together to buy their first olive press for oil.
Next, we are working to always help our export and help our value added products folks. One of
the most exciting that has come to us recently is we gave a grant to Haliimaile Pineapple
Company to purchase equipment that they will be able to use their off-grade fruits and flash
freeze it for an export market to Japan. The buyer is already established. They are very anxious
to start receiving this project, this product and we are very excited to see this project get
underway. You will also see a line item coming in our budget this year that will focus on
international economic development efforts in Asia. This program is designed to focus on
business opportunities, trade, exports, sponsorship and partnerships for Maui events, overseas
educational exchanges, promotion of foreign film production in Maui County, and will assist in
building the infrastructure on Maui to prepare for the growing Asian market. Our ag specialist
has been working on locating new potential parcels of land that a new ag park could be created.
While we've been doing this a new West Side ag park, private ag park, has opened up and they
are already leasing to farmers. You'll also see a program in our budget regarding this energy
efficiency industry and we'll talk more about that later. A makers' space has been created
through a grant that we gave to this organization. A makers' space provides shared physical
resources otherwise unaffordable and attainable by an individual. It also provides a dynamic
work space with access to collaboration, inspiration, and encouragement of others. The idea is
similar to business incubators or co-working spaces. Although instead of offering an office
space, maker spaces provide a group project workshop. They have all kinds of equipment like
3-D printers, all kinds of tools for building things. It's just an amazing thing. Go to
mauimakers.com and check this out. And finally, we have a small business revitalization grant
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program that we have recently given to Lokahi Pacific. A press release will be coming out
shortly on this. This program is designed to help small businesses within Hana, Molokai, and
Lanai. These were the hardest areas that were hit during our recession. This matching grant
program will enable small businesses in these areas to apply for project funding. And again,
you'll be hearing about that soon. And last but not least, we have a solar telescope program that
is $300 million of investment to happen on the top of Haleakala. And, of course, there are some
court battles that's engaging in right now, but we think those will be cleared up soon. And we all
are looking forward to that. So, I just wanted to leave with this final...when one of us succeeds
we all succeed. When we all succeed Maui's economy and its people are the beneficiaries of this
success. I want to thank you very much for this opportunity. We'll be happy to take questions. I
want to thank partners for all of the dozens, more than dozens of hours that it took to put this
presentation together. And, I hope, that you enjoyed it and I hope you gained some new insight.
Thank you.
. . . END OF PRESENTATION . . .

CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you, Teena. What we'll do is we're gonna go ahead and take a five to ten
minute recess to reset the Chambers and allow some of our Members to take a break, and we'll
reconvene in about five to ten minutes. Thank you. . . . (gavel) . . .
RECESS:

2:33 p.m.

RECONVENE: 2:42 p.m.

CHAIR GUZMAN: . . . (gavel) . . . So the Economic Development, Energy, and Agriculture and
Recreation and Parks [sic] Committee shall reconvene. I also wanted to recognize
Teena Rasmussen and her crew for putting on a wonderful presentation. It was very concise and
to the point, and it really showed our constituents and the public at large how your office works
together with our wonderful partners in the community. I think it's very important that we do
focus on economic development and we treat it as a partnership. It takes, like you said, a village
to grow an economy and that's exactly what you displayed. And so I commend your office as
well as our partners that are here today. If you could introduce them and we'll put a voice
behind the face or the face behind the voice and you can introduce each one of them.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Very good. Thank you so much, Chair Guzman. We're so happy that you were
happy with our presentation. We put a lot of hours in that. I have Jeanne Skog here. She is the
President and CEO of Maui Economic Development Board. Terryl Vend, the Executive
Director, of Maui Visitors Bureau. Lyn McNeff, the CEO of Maui Economic Opportunity. And
Warren Watanabe, the Executive Director, of the Maui County Farm Bureau. And I want to
thank you guys... terrific job. Thanks.
- 15 -
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CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. I'd like to now open up the floor to our Members for any questions.
Council Chair Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair Guzman. And thank you for a very
exciting and interesting afternoon talking about this economic development, which is of course
very intriguing to me because, you know, it's where the action is at. Until we can create some
new economic development that's where the new jobs come in and that's how our economy stays
together. So, this is really great. I was intrigued by a couple of the things that you mentioned on
the horizon. Can you tell us a little bit more about olive production on Maui? I'm kind of
curious. I did meet one person when I was at ME0 who was thinking of doing it and I haven't
heard any more.
MS. RASMUSSEN: So, there is a.. .well there's a gentleman who had been doing most of the educating
and the promotion of this and that's Jamie Woodburn. I think you might know Jamie. He has a
company where he'll go in and actually plant your property in olive production, in olive trees.
And then when the trees will get mature, they're going to create a co-op to actually press and
bottle the oil and it will be a high end. They're not going for volume, but it will be a very high
end boutique olive oil that will be bottled with a Maui brand. And that's the goal of the industry,
so.
COUNOLMEMBER BAISA: Is there a particular area where the olive trees do well?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yes, and that happens to be Upcountry, Maui. And the high elevations...Olinda.
But of those higher elevations actually Lower Kula is actually too warm. So, it kind of needs to
be above the Kula highway.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: That's a real fascinating, new thing for Maui. And, of course, we all
know that we're all being taught the benefits of olive oil. In fact, the other day there was a whole
serial of cosmetics that has come out, all based on olive oil and they're saying it makes a really
good facial cleanser for us ladies and gentlemen. So, you know, it has tremendous possibilities.
So, that was something that really fascinated me. The other one, of course, is what is the story
on the venison and deer project?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Well what they're doing right now...the grant has been executed. They do have
access to the funds. They are developing the protocol right now for how the hunts will be carried
out with the USDA inspector. They have to get that down first so that it is actually meat that can
go to the slaughter. There is a time limit. It has to be within three hours. It has to get to the
slaughterhouse within three hours. So, they're setting up that process first. They are also
training their hunters by putting their hunters through the NRA training class. Safety is first.
They're really are paying attention to safety. And so, but they just pretty much, you know, been
about 60 days, you know, in existence, you know, with the grant. So, they're just getting started.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: That's good. Exciting proposition. I think all of us have learned to
enjoy venison. So, we're anxiously awaiting it to be available in the market. Thank you very
much, Chair. I'll yield.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR GUZMAN: Councilmember Mike Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOMNO: Thank you. And thank you, ladies and gentlemen, for being here.
First of all, let me start with the film and visitor industry and the combination of both. The film
industry, you know, because films I've learned when made somewhere tells the story of that
location. And, I think, that's very important when you looking at expanding the horizons with
Hawaii. Has this film industry now also looking at, not only what we do locally, commercials,
and all that, but expanding to the foreign markets because it seems to me kind of one and the
same, yeah?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yes, definitely we're looking at that. And, in fact, when Terryl went on the
Mayor's trip with us to Korea, we actually met with a film maker there that was very interested
in bringing a few episodes of their series to Maui. And the whole purpose behind their show is to
drive business to those visitor destinations. That is the whole premise. So, it is definitely
something we're looking at and our Film Commissioner, it's definitely on his radar as well. And
we will continue that as we work in the Asian market.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Very good. Now, the last...the next one I had was the flash frozen
pineapple for export. I think that's, you know, I'm gonna tell back in 1974 you talking about just
about the time the dinosaurs left Maui, right? No, in 1974, I was part of Maui Community
College then...UH Maui now but back then was Maui Community College and I was able to
produce a product called frozen...no flash frozen papaya...was papaya. Remember, we had all
those papaya orchids right here by the Omaopio and Hansen Road?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Remember? Now, I gotta...like people who been around like
gotta think, yeah. Warren, come on, Warren, you remember that? Anyhow and I went to the
National Finals in DECA for the collegiate level DECA and came in eighth place. But this
product was one of those that went really well. But two years later they stopped making it. But
the question I have 'cause, I know, I love this flash frozen aspect and using the non grade, you
know, the -MS. RASMUSSEN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --the ones you can't sell?
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MS. RASMUSSEN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMEIER VICTORINO: This market that he's going into, the Maui.. .the Haliimaile
pineapple, is this an Asian market?
MS. RASMUSSEN: It is. It's actually a Japan company that is. It's an institutional provider of food
products. So, they want five pound bags of chunked flash frozen pineapple and they are ready to
take it. They just need them to get this project up and running and start producing it. And the
fear is that they're going to ramp up so fast and need so much flash frozen pineapple that they're
going to run out of pineapple. So, I said well you got more acreage to plant so get on it, you
guys. Warren, did you have anything you wanted to say on that, anything else or? Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I think maybe Ms. Skog.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes, go ahead Ms. Skog.
MS. SKOG: I just had a comment about your question about film and it helping to publicize the
location. The Hitachi company, which is doing that large grid project on Maui has developed a
commercial on Maui. They filmed it on Maui and it is playing in Japan, and it is a wonderful
commercial about what Maui is like, the vistas, and so forth. So, it is definitely publicizing our
assets and strengths here. But from a more technical point of view because it talks about the
project they're doing here, very interesting combination.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well that's one of the reasons why for many years I still support
and help both the Hyundai...went from Mercedes to, you know, all the different names that that
golf tournament has gone, because that was one of the things that I used to get from people in the
mainland is here it is in December and January and you got four feet of snow outside, and
they're watching beautiful oceanfront, sunsets, and all this, and they used to go crazy. I mean,
you know, some people actually literally took a plane the next day and came. So, that
was...that's the important part about we, you know, the basketball is the same thing when they
have the EA basketball. All these different events bring thousands and thousands of people the
awareness, that live visual awareness, especially during the winter months. If there's one thing I
could see is when I was stuck in Washington with snow falling, and Ms. Cochran wanted snow
so she got her wish, is like I want to get out of here 'cause I don't think I want to stay here very
long. But I can see why people would want to get out of there. Ms. Vend wants to say
something, I can see it coming across.
MS. VENCL: Mr. Chairman?
CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes.
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MS. VENCL: Mr. Victorino, I'd like to add a couple of things not to belabor this talk, but the Today
show, our type of Today show in Australia will be here in May filming their week long show on
Maui. So, that's a great plus for us. Additionally, I just came back last week from New York
City, and while I was there, we were showing a commercial. And the commercial begins with
people shoveling the ice off of their windshield and it says "wouldn't you rather be in Maui?"
And boom the five-day forecast for Maui pops up on the screen. That's the kind of attention
you're talking about, I think.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No question. And whenever you say you're from Maui or from
Hawaii, those people in the mainland or anywhere go crazy. They go like oh, wow, you know,
and then and I says, you know, that's the one thing when I leave Washington I'm very happy
'cause I'm going home to paradise. Others don't have that same thing. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Any further? Yes, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Yes, I was so excited to be in snow for the first time.
But lucky I live Maui too, though. I just wanted a little bit more elaboration you mentioned, I
think, Ms. Rasmussen, in regards to a line item in international economic development and
exactly what is that going to entail? Is that going to be a separate sort of offshoot of your OED
or a new, you know, . . .(inaudible). . . .?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yes, what it will be is a...it will be under the OED budget, but it will be a separate
line item. So, we'll be discussing that in much more detail. But particularly.. .the program is
designed particularly to work in Asia not just, you know, Japan and Korea, but also Taiwan and
China. And to work on the business side so we have our Visitor Bureau that is working on the
visitor side. We want to augment that with business opportunities. So, opportunities for our
value added products to be exported, to find sponsorships for our events to bring possibly new
sporting events here. We're looking for a sponsorship for a potential new LPGA tournament,
women's golf in Wailea. Those kinds of things. We have a lot of different plans. There's also
plans for educational exchanges and then also just building our infrastructure here to be able to
meet a showing Asian market. You know, more bilingual signage, more people that can speak
multiple languages from the Asian markets, and just creating an awareness of the need for that,
and working with UHMC in the programs and so forth. So, we have a lot of different plans that
we'll discuss, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, very good. And so does that sort of blend in to the energy
efficiency industry? I think, probably Ms. Skog bringing up Hitachi and we had been on the trip
together to Korea and Japan. So, just wanted to get a little more elaboration if we are looking
towards expanding the growth with our Asian market in regards to your, you know, your line of
expertise in energy and things of that nature.
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MS. SKOG: Yeah, absolutely. And in terms of 1VIEDB, there's specific areas that we are working at the
international level. One is through the AMOS Conference and the relationships we've developed
there. In fact, I've just come back with Sandy from our staff from a conference put on by the
Japan Space Forum and they invited us to present there about the AMOS Conference. It was
interesting that so many people knew about the AMOS Conference already and these people
came from Europe and Asia and so forth. So, there's definitely relationships to build on. We're
not starting from scratch. So, there's that relationship. There's a new relationship we started
with Keio University. I think you were aware we had that meetings with them, and that has
progressed to the point where we are preparing to have interns from them and really more
exchange with them. And then definitely with Hitachi as you may know Hitachi has a core of
partners as well including the Mizuho Bank and so forth. And through Hitachi with things like
their commercial, they're making others in Japan aware of Maui as a place to do business or
demonstrations or whatever the case may be. So, I think, we're on really good footing to take it
to another level in terms of business opportunities.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, excellent. And just wanted the solar telescope, I guess,
however you can look at it as being controversial because I've been hearing a lot about it in
regards to the Hawaiian cultural practitioner end of it and you did mention a litigation that's
occurring. And but you seemed to think that that's going to just sort of blow over and pass over?
MS. SKOG: Well it's.. .that totally depends on what the court, you know, says. And I don't have.. .1
mean my update that I received was over 60 days ago. So, I couldn't tell you as of right today
where that litigation stands.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Okay, thank you.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Is there any further questions from the Members? Vice-Chair Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. And thank you for being here. You know, one of the things that
we've had most trouble with in stimulating our economy over the years and we still have it is
things that are in the large part out of your control, but it's us. It's difficult when I get people
come into my office and you have done your work to attract them, but then they tell me oh, you
know, it's really still so hard to get permits. It's still so hard...there's not the infrastructure out
there for my business. And we have never really been able to--how do we put this nicely?--get
all of our ducks in line to where we really realize that we need to. And you need to really work
with Planning and with the other departments, because no matter what you do, if you don't have
that base, it makes it very, very difficult. And I'm not exaggerating when I say, you know, I'm
Land Use Chair. I have people constantly saying what I'm saying to you now that we really need
to get it together. It's very difficult for people to go outside and attract outside interest and
money in order to grow their business to expand or create. And I know the departments meet,
I'm sure, you all meet with the Mayor every time and what. But we really have to work more
together to make sure that the departments that are, and a lot of it is because of our own
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regulations and everything else and how we're structured that the right hand is actually fighting
the left hand. And I would hope that we can continue, and we have made some strides, but I was
hoping that we that we could continue to work more together, and that the departments could see
the whole of it. And that hopefully we can build up our economy, especially on the small side
too. It's difficult to realize how much impact the really small businesses have, but you put them
together as a whole. I know in the United States, I forget what percentages of small businesses
make up the total of all businesses, but it's huge and Maui is no different. So, I hope we can
continue in that light.
MS. RASMUSSEN: Thank you for those comments, Councilman Carroll. I...this is always on our
mind definitely at OED and we are dialoguing with our Planning Department and our Public
Works Department, because we finally know that our issues many times cross into these other
departments. Yeah, for instance, one of the things that has all of a sudden come on our radar is
that I don't know if you've toured Maui's industrial areas lately, but you are seeing a vacating
and lots of empty warehouses. And the reason is that these warehouses are old and they're
dilapidated and they're falling down. But we've made it so difficult to renovate that it's easier to
go out and purchase new land in Maui Lani or wherever and build a brand new building. And we
have to address that. And we have talked about that and I do believe that you have a set of
ordinance potential that will be coming down from the Public Works Department over the next
several months for you to address some of those issues. It is of concern.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Any further?
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. And, I know, that we all realize the problem is there but it just
needs to be and like you addressed, you know, about.. .you know what's going on. But we really
need to put it on the front burner over there and try to see what we can do to really make a
difference over here. I think the economic impact if we can solve some of these problems will
be huge. And I do go through those industrial areas. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. Any further questions from the Members?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Maybe something for Mr. Warren Watanabe to keep him in the loop
here. He's kind of over powered by women. But anyways about the new ag park in West Maui.
We're... I'm unaware of this. Where is that? Unless it's that one in Napili?
MR. WATANABE: Oh, okay, it's the...
MS. RASMUSSEN: It's old Maui Pine land.
MR. WATANABE: Oh, the old Maui Pine land is what I'm being told. I guess, you remember, I guess,
it was originally farm, I believe, then that they're trying to revitalize. And, you know, just
for your information, as I stated many times for Maui County Farm Bureau, we do support, you
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know, building more ag parks. We realize the cost of land. You need to also try have adequate
water systems but and, I think, you know, we could use ag parks in all areas of the island. And,
you know, even on Molokai and Lanai.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you. And so you're pursuing that and kind of working
with different land owners?
MR. WATANABE: Well, I'm assuming the Office of Economic Development is taking the lead on it
and we would support it.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Teena, are you in pursuit of anything in particular at this
point?
MS. RASMUSSEN: We are. We actually have a piece of property identified in Kula at this point. In
fact, we have a meeting with one of the principals coming into our office next week. And so,
we'll see. I mean, we're just...it's in exploration right now. And as you know, the land is very
expensive but that is the very reason why agriculture is disappearing, because the land is so
valuable to sell for housing or whatever other purpose. And so really, we have to address this
through public policy, and the best model that I can see and I don't really see any other models
that would really work, is we need to create publicly owned ag parks. They need to be in ag in
perpetuity. The farmers need long-term leases and they need affordable water. If you have those
two things, you will have farmers that will take advantage of that. So and let me stress
affordable water. I won't say anymore on that right now. That's another day.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And a follow-up -CHAIR GUZMAN: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --I think, for maybe Ms. Skog being, you know, the STEM projects
that are, you know, we're not like the highest in the nation or world in regards to broadband and,
you know, just our capabilities in that respect. Has there been difficulties in maybe garnering
more participation or wanting to come to Maui or Hawaii as a whole just because of that type of
technology? And we're not really up, you know, we're not at the standards of Korea. We're not
at the standards of Japan. So -MS. SKOG: As you saw.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --yeah, that's right. I learned that real quickly. So, just...
MS. SKOG: You mean in terms of business attraction?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, and just, you know broadband and just those types of
capabilities for the, you know, hi-tech type jobs and what have you. And if so, how are we or,
you know, how are we are going to address that and get us up to speed and up to par?
MS. SKOG: Well, one of the things that we are everyday thankful for is the forethought that the
founders of the R&T Park had in shaping the infrastructure of the park because they put in robust
connectivity in the Park. And that's made a huge difference in attracting companies to the Park,
in fact is the reason why many have come to the Park, in addition to, you know, just being part of
a cluster. So, it is there and the connectivity has been less of a hurdle than, I mean, the
businesses have solved it is my point. Either that or they just come into the park. So, there's a
lot of information technology companies in the park as a result of that. And, I think, it's because
of the connectivity.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MS. SKOG: So.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Very good. Just like to see it expand more to just the everyday
person and, you know, film industry definitely that's needed for video uploading, downloading,
and things of that nature. So, anyways, thank you.
MS. SKOG: Well and also, you know, it's good to see the broadband initiative going into the schools
and, you know, because it's all about creating a culture for this as well. You know, the
workforce pipeline, the community acceptance and, you know, setting the standard for that kind
of connectivity is a really big piece of this. It's not just about the business.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right, great. Thank you, Ms. Skog. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR. GUZMAN: Thank you. Any further questions?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes, Councilmember Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No problem, thank you. First of all, Jeanne, you have to agree
that between what the high schools and middle schools are doing with the STEM program, along
with what UH Maui is doing in the area of filming and also technology, that we are now really
able to move ahead in a lot of these areas, 'cause we're teaching our young people the necessary,
giving them the necessary tools for the occupations that are coming forward. Do you agree with
that?
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MS. SKOG: Absolutely, yes, and it's not like we need to drag them along. I mean, they are thirsting for
this. And so, we really are feeding into their interests, whether it's in clean energy or, you know,
or the STEM fields or software, higher end software. They glum on to the higher end
applications so easily that it's really about keeping up with them too and keeping up with their
abilities. So, it is setting up a community within the schools for STEM education and, you know,
advancing the teaching capability, as Leslie mentioned and so forth. All of it has to come
together and we are seeing the results of investing in those areas in terms of what we're
producing and how well it's fitting into the business needs for these skills.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Also, you can relate to the fact that just recently, again, the Maui
High Science Team won again after I don't know how many years they've won. And, you know,
a number of our areas, you see that technology and our students in the State of Hawaii, you
know, in little towns like Molokai and Kaunakakai, you know, I mean, it's all around us.
MS. SKOG: They beat out Punahou.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
MS. SKOG: You know, I mean, so it's not about where you live. It's really becomes a matter of us
creating the access for our children to get at these tools, get at these skills, and then compete.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And one more question, Mr. Chair, and this one I -CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --go down to Mr. Watanabe 'cause I feel like he get left out a lot.
And, Lyn, no offense to you, Lyn. I really, I think, Warren gets left out. But, no, Warren, you
mentioned that right now there's about a thousand students that just recently attended the Ag
Festival or the Ag
MR. WATANABE: Ag in the Classroom.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --Ag in the Classroom, thank you. I forgotten what it was. Do
you feel now this will be a spring...spring program to bring back like 4-H and other programs
that kind of went to the wayside, you know, I mean, just almost disappeared in our schools,
Future Farmers, all these just that kind of went away. I mean, they were all part of when we
grew up and wearing that jacket was the biggest thing in town, other than a lettermen's jacket,
and all of a sudden whoosh, it's gone. Remember I always posed the question. Would you raise
your children to be a farmer? And, I know, many farmers did not. They did not 'cause they
know the hard work. But we are moving into a new generation where I see the young ones'
interest at least, you know, bubbling up. So, how do you help that so that they really do take an
interest and get active and get started?
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MR. WATANABE: Well, I think, you have to make it interesting for them... for the students. You
know, we still.. .we battle with the issue you mentioned, you know, my parents didn't want me to
return to the farm. But, you know, we need to change that attitude, not only in Maui County, in
the State of Hawaii, and across the nation. Again, that average age is very disturbing and
especially when only 1 to 2 percent of the population of the United States produces food. So,
you know, it is a very critical issue. You know, for these students, I think, it's a first time
experience. What we're trying to do is also expand and try to do as they do on Oahu and Kauai,
a fifth grade program. And then we do the partnership with MEDB here on the high school
level, and again, with UH Maui College. And the thing is to kind of like show the direction that,
you know, like I was saying earlier, that it's not just working in the fields. And, I think, that
what turns a lot kids off. You know, they like all the excitement and everything else. But if we
can generate that interest and, I think, the other issue is we gotta remember it is a business. And
for many of our farmers and ranchers, they are not, you know, earning a decent living. And, I
think, that has to change. And, you know, it's a very difficult thing to accomplish, I think,
because recognizing the high cost of living in Hawaii. And, you know, for me, I've always said
that, you know, if a single mother with three children to take care of, you cannot blame her to
looking for the cheapest source of food. And so, I think, the challenge for us here into increase
our self-sufficiency sustainability is to find a balance where the farmers are making enough
money, and the only way I can see by doing so is by reducing our cost of inputs. And again, you
know, it's whether we generate local sources of feed as we've done and, you know, that kind of
things. And I also want to point out the Hawaii Farm Bureau this year introduced in the State
Legislature... asking for $150,000 to fund 4-H and FFA to reinstill that program. Here on Maui,
as you know, Lahainaluna has a very strong program but we need to get it into all the high
schools.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right, absolutely. And one more question and I want to ask
Lyn McNeff because poor thing, she sat there and not once -CHAIR GUZMAN: Yeah, yeah, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --asked a question.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Member Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: But ME0 brings in a very, very important program for our
entrepreneurs, and I would like Lyn to kind of talk a little bit about it because, I think, this is
another aspect. I mean, we got the tech industry. We got the agriculture industry. We got the
film industry. We got even a bigger industry called entrepreneurs. And let me tell you some of
the people names like Case and Ellison and shall I go on and on. These were entrepreneurs that
today are billionaires. Not every entrepreneur is going to become a billionaire and we all realize
that. But without the entrepreneuring world, a lot of what we enjoy today would not exist. So, I
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think, Lyn and MEO brings a terrific program and I want to see some thunder for her. So, Lyn,
would you please, Mr. Chair, with your permission?
CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes.
MS. McNEFF: Mr. Victorino has been to some of our Banker's Nights so he sees the enthusiasm of the
entrepreneur that develops the business plan, knows what they're doing, and has it critiqued by
the banker, and the banker has encouraged him to proceed with his business plan and his dream.
And that's what it's all about is we, but hand hold. I gave you the statistic that 80 percent of ours
are in business after two years of those that we help, nationwide 20 percent. So that's the
difference is the technical assistance, the hand holding, the support, seeing them through those
years, making sure that they pay those loans, making sure if they get into a bind where they go
for help. So, it is a time consuming but very rewarding business to be in, in helping
entrepreneurs. And, yes, there are many, many small businesses in this community. We've
trained over 1,100 in a five-year period. And you see when Maui Land and Pine went out
they...a thousand people went out. We put 951 in. So, you compare the two. You think of small
businesses, not very many, compare the two. You don't think it's much, but you think of Maui
Land and Pine going out and a thousand people losing their jobs. So, it is very important for this
community and this County to have small business. We thrive on small business.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And, Mr. Chair, I want to thank you for bringing these panel of
experts together.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, and I think that...and of course, Teena brought the rest
in. But by bringing all of them has given us, the Council, as well as the people of Maui County,
a much better picture and much better prospective of what's really going out.. .going on out there
in our community. I mean, we only see the negative. And, of course, no offense to Maui News
or CNN or all that, they don't have to report on the good things. This is the good report. I wish
we had more of them and, I think, we're in good hands and it's up to us to continue to work
together to do what we can to assist, to fund, to make sure that all of this future for your children,
my grandchildren, and future generations can live, work, and raise their families here on Maui.
And that's true sustainability in any book. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR GUZMAN: All right, thank you. Is there any further questions from the Members? I have a
few just to bring in Terryl from the Maui Visitors Bureau since it sounds like she didn't have a
chance to talk. But it sounds as though we're in the Maui Visitors Bureau we're going more
towards international in your presentation. So, I'd like to ask you what challenges do you
foresee in the industry within the next two to five years in terms of our international target
groups or target countries?
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MS. VENCL: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Let me be clear that I wouldn't say that we're going more
that way. Obviously, North America is our bread and butter at this point. But when we have new
economies, the idea is not to have all your eggs in one basket. So, when one economy generally
with the exception of the last downturn, one economy goes up another one goes down. So, you
have opportunities in all different types of economies. Right now, of course, Asia is really the
hot spot and we do have programs going there and we certainly do have challenges going there.
But I can share with you a couple things that are already in the works. We are doing numerous
programs to get the awareness of Maui Nui out there and actually explain what it is that we have
to offer. Additionally, we are creating...we have already created brochures for Maui Nui in five
languages, in English, German, Japan, Korean, and China. We also are now getting requests for
maps in those languages. We are beginning now. We're already under works with Japan. We
will be moving now to Korea and China and put maps in those languages. The hotels are
training their people about what kinds of expectations these different types of visitors have. So,
there is a push. Yes, there is, but please understand that we're all the while we're not forsaking
North America, which is our bread and butter. Oh, let me say one more thing about a challenge.
Recently, you know, we're getting thankfully.. .we're getting a lot of flight and airlift from those
countries. But we have to be careful not to drop too much too fast meaning seats, because we
have to build demand and we will be doing that. That's what our job is. But we want to make
sure that those planes fly full or as full as we can, and we want to make sure that the airlines stay
healthy, because if they have to put seats on sale, they don't make a profit and they don't make
money and we see things like ATA and Aloha. So, we have to be careful about that balance and
that's something that we work on as much as we can. We obviously can't decide when planes
come and go, but we will be out there doing all that we can to create the demand. And I'm just
watching that in this upcoming year very closely to see what happens. When you put two
companies with four to seven flights a week into Taiwan, that's a lot of seats to fill very quickly.
So, that's really one of the challenges that we'll face is watching that, helping to provide our
input where we can to balance it and then, of course, to be ready to accept those people and give
them the experience that the North America English-speaking people realize when they come to
our community.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. One more question.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Go ahead because I have one point I want to make about this
airlift stuff.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: This is very important--our airport. Unless we do work on our
airport, airlift may not become a problem because it won't exist. That's a statement that needs to
be understood. Our airport has reached what we call critical mass as far as ability. You cannot
bring more flights in, gates are pretty much all locked up, and yet Hawaiian wants to continue to,
Southwest wants to come in, others wanna, and if our run way doesn't get fixed in and/or
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expanded, those flights that you're talking about, Taiwan and all those will never come here.
They'll always have to go to Oahu, which is always a detriment in that respect. But that's just
what I wanted to make a point.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Yeah, that's one of our issues that we need to talk about in terms of our
international expansion. One last item 'cause our time is coming short, but I wanted to talk
briefly about the economic revolving fund and ask Teena Rasmussen for an update in terms of
just a general explanation for our public. What it is and what is the status of the Economic
Development Revolving Fund? And what it's used for and what is the procedures in applying for
it?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Okay. Thank you very much. And we do have a and I do know your time is short,
so I'm asking Doug McLeod to come up here, 'cause he's been working in our Department with
us in our office to create the rules. And I'm also, we want Jeff up here, Jeff Ueoka, our
Corp. Counsel. So we, as you know, the ordinance was passed, I believe, I don't have the date
on here but, I think, it was back in 2011 from the Council. And the purpose of this via the
ordinance says that the purpose is to strengthen and diversify the County's economy to support
existing County businesses, to promote job creation, to attract new business, industry,
construction, and events that will foster economic development in the County, and to improve
the overall the economic and social well-being of our County. That kind of takes in just about
everything that we do on a daily basis, but specifically it was looked at to be a fund for larger
projects. And that is how we've approached this in our office. What we have done and what we
have given you is a handout is a draft, and I wanna just make sure you understand that it is a
draft, because this is kind of the first time we've been able to have dialogue with you on this.
But it is an instruction for applicants and then also a draft application form. And when you look
at the draft application form, you can see that it is a very detailed list of items that the business
will have to provide, and clearly it has to be, you know, a bigger entity and it has to have
probably a very large project. Our office is envisioning this to be a minimum of $100,000
project or greater. And we are recommending that we in addition to these two documents that we
do create evaluation...an evaluation system based on a potential point system so that it can be
more objective. So, with that I'm gonna just let Doug add anything he wants to this.
MR. McLEOD: No, I don't really have anything to add. I mean, again, what we've got right now are
instructions and the application form, and, you know, we are assuming we don't go through all
this work unless the project looks like it could have a meaningful impact.
CHAIR GUZMAN: And, Members, the reason why I brought this item forward was because of the fact
that I realized that the Economic Development Revolving Fund is something very important that
could be used for our future investments in terms of our County looking at certain businesses or
industries that we can invest in as a County. And my number one question is well how does an
industry or an entity apply for it? And what are the requirements for getting funds? And there
were none inset. So, I, or there may have been but there wasn't any administrative rules in place.
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So, I would like our Committee to work with Teena Rasmussen's Department in terms of
reviewing what she's submitted to us in terms of the application portion, and eventually we
will.. .they'll come up with some administrative rules as well that we can review as a Committee
when those get drafted as well. But that's why it's presented today as a review and something to
think about. We're not going to do any decision making today, but it's just something to review
at this point. Do you have anything further to add?
MS. RASMUSSEN: Yeah, I'd like to have our Corp. Counsel discuss with you the decision and the
discussion we've had about administrative rules.
MR. UEOKA: If I may Chair? Just advised the Department to maybe work through the process of it
before they go through the administrative rules process, just to get a feel for what that they
actually want and how it will really work, 'cause on occasion administrative rules are drafted
and, you know, then they need to be amended. So, I recommended to the Department to try and
work through it a few times first, and then we can solidify the process through administrative
rules. Thank you.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you. And, I think, it's important that we do have a certain policy or rules set
in forth in determining how, if you have five applicants, which applicant then would then get the
funding and how much? So, I think, it's important for us to work alongside with
Teena Rasmussen's group to get that done. So, at this time, it's like I said it's just review. We're
at the starting stage and just to give you guys a heads-up. At this time, I think, we're almost out
of time and I'd like to also thank Teena Rasmussen and the Economic Development Office and
all the partners and Members that have attended this afternoon. And I'm going to defer this
matter at this time on the agenda. And we will be convening the Economic Development
Agriculture and Parks [sic] and Rec Committee. Yes, we're going to convene at this point.
UNIDENTIFIED MEMBER: Just ask if maybe you can call for a quick recess
.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Oh, quick recess. . . . (gavel)...

RECESS:

3:28 p.m.

RECONVENE: 3:30 p.m.
CHAIR GUZMAN: . . . (gavel) . . . So we're going to reconvene and adjourn the Economic
Development, Agriculture, Energy, and Parks [sic] and Rec Committee.

ACTION: DEFER pending further discussion.
CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you, Members, for attending this afternoon. And again, thank you so much
for the Economic Development Office for a wonderful presentation. Thank you. . . . (gavel) . . .
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